

GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF A PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 18th MAY 2015
Present



Councillor 
Mr   M  Huskinson  
Chairman 



Councill      Dr    P   Mayner 
Vice Chairman


 
Councillor  Mr
   A   Medcalf 


Councillor  Mrs    B  Hill

                                           Councillor   Dr     E   Jones

                                           Councillor   Mrs    J  Hadley-Roberts   



Police Constable  A  Nualls                                 Local Police Officer

                                            
 Mr     J   Sommerville
  Clerk

1. Apologies
           Councillor Simpson, Mr West, and Mr Chamings.
2. Parish Council Elections 2015.
2.1. The Clerk reported on the result of the elections. All the Councillors who had stood for election had been returned unopposed. 
2.2. Following brief discussion Cllr Huskinson proposed that Cllr Mayner be co-opted to fill the one remaining vacancy.  Seconded by Cllr Dr Jones and passed unanimously.
2.3. The Clerk requested that the Councillors who had been elected complete and deliver to him as soon as possible their declaration of expenses forms so that he can submit them to MHDC within the deadline.  
3. Election of Officers 

3.1. Cllr Dr Jones proposed Mr Huskinson as Chairman; seconded by Cllr Hadley-Roberts and passed unanimously.

3.2. Cllr Hadley-Roberts proposed Cllr Dr Mayner as Vice Chairman; seconded by Cllr Medcalf and passed unanimously. 
3.3. Cllr Dr Jones and Cllr Hadley-Roberts were elected to the Planning committee; the Chairman and Vice Chairman are members of this committee ex-officio. 

3.4. All the Councillors signed acceptance of office forms. 
4. Planning Committee completion and Return of the Individual Declaration of   Interests.   
4.1. Cllrs Huskinson Mayner Jones and Medcalf signed appropriate declaration of interest forms; declaration of interest forms are awaited from Cllrs Hill Hadley-Roberts and Simpson. 
5. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest

5.1. Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting.

5.2. There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest.

6. The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
           All the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting have observed the requirements of the above acts.

7. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes

The minutes of the previous meeting of 9th March 2015, having been circulated, were taken as read, approved by the Council as a true record and were signed by the Chairman.   
8. Report by PC Allen Naulls Local Police Officer
8.1.  PC Naulls from the Safer Neighbourhood Team based in Upton on Severn gave the annual report on behalf of PC Sarah Ransome - Williams for the year ending 30th  April 2015. There had been 14 reported crimes in this period: 7 thefts;1 theft from vehicle;2 criminal damage;2 assaults and two non dwelling-house burglaries. In addition there had been 3 reported ASBO incidents in the year as opposed to 4 the previous year. 

8.2. He was looking to promote the Young Good Citizen scheme and explained its purposes and objects.

8.3. Rural Watch was being re-launched. There had been a good response from the local farming community and light industrial businesses. There was a need to counter the thefts of trailers and farming equipment. 

8.4. He believed that the VAS system was a good deterrent to speeding drivers. There was a difficulty in speed bumps and other traffic calming measures on rural roads often used by commuters getting to work. This applied for example to the B4424 Upton road from Powick where the national speed limit of 60 mph still applied. 
8.5. In response to Cllr Jones he reiterated that this part of Worcestershire has a low crime rate. Nevertheless there was a need to be vigilant against unwelcome visits by criminals from neighbouring conurbations e.g. Gloucester Birmingham or South Wales. 

8.6. In response to questions on cyber crime from Cllr Hill and Cllr Hadley-Roberts he asked that any scam emails be reported to the dedicated cyber crime department at Police HQ.
8.7. He stressed that it was important to fill the post of Neighbourhood Watch leader as soon as possible. 

8.8. The Chairman thanked him for his report and for attending the meeting. 
9. Report by Councillor T Wells

          There was no report.
10. Report by Mr David Sanderson Joint Public Path Warden 
10.1. Mr Sanderson had sent his apologies and a short report which the Clerk read out. There were no new reported problems since the last meeting. 
10.2. The problem with the locked gate on the footpath off Clevelode Lane is unresolved.

10.3. He had inspected Path 522 and there were no obstructions on the path.
10.4. The main activity of him and Mr Bob England the other Public Path Warden over the next few months will be to clear back undergrowth from stiles and gates. 

11. Report by Mr T West Tree Warden 
11.1. Mr West had sent his apologies but there was no report from him. The meeting noted that it had been some time since he had attended a Parish Council meeting. It was agreed that Cllr Medcalf will contact him to discuss.  (Action Cllr Medcalf) 
12. Report by Mr R Chamings Malvern Hills Conservators

12.1. Mr Chamings had sent his apologies but there was no report from him.
13. D Hill,  Chairman Village Hall Committee

The Clerk read out Mr Hill’s report. In summary it had in parts been a challenging year for the Village Hall. Noisy and out of control parties had caused damage to the Hall and disruption to local residents.  But the Hall had been well used over the last 12 months. Highlights included the very successful Christmas Fayre. Mrs Bruce-Morgan has stepped down as Treasurer and Hall booking secretary after 20 years sterling service.   
14. Report by Cllr Dr E Jones, Chairman Guarlford History Group

14.1. Dr Jones confirmed that he would contact Brendan the gardener about re-painting Guarlford village sign .

14.2. The History Group was inactive at the present time. 

14.3. He paid tribute to the continuing good work of Angus and Rosemary McCulloch in their history research about the village and its inhabitants.  
15. ADMINISTRATION 

15.1. The Clerk had responded to the application for discretionary business rate relief made by Eleanor Street of the Plough and Harrow.  GPC agrees to Option B.  
16. Parish Environment
16.1. The Clerk had written to MHDC about the poor condition of the Bamford Close signage and was awaiting a response. (n.b. on a visit to Bamford Close on 13th June the Clerk noted that there appeared to be new signage). 

16.2. The Clerk read out a report from Worcestershire County Council confirming that as at 23rd April the remedial works had been carried out to the pavement running from the War Memorial towards the triangle by the Church.

16.3. The Clerk also read out a report from WCC confirming that pot-hole repairs had been carried out in Rectory Lane Gualford and completed by 21st April 2015. However Cllr Jones will contact Cllr Tom Wells and the Clerk will email him about the issue of who checks up on whether such works are done? (Action Cllr Jones and the Clerk). 

16.4. This had been discussed in PC Naulls’ report. See above.    

17. Planning

17.1. SWDP.  MHDC were now consulting on the Newland housing development proposal.  
17.2. Planning application by Lafarge Tarmac Trading no 15/000006. Following receipt of acute observations from Cllr Mayner the Clerk had written to Worcestershire County Council raising objections to the proposal to permanently disconnect the oil pipe running through the site but otherwise raising no objection to the application. 
17.3. Planning application re land adjoining Basket Weavers Cottage no 15/00385/FUL. Cllr Hadley-Roberts commented that the access issue had now been resolved. She and other local residents now would have no objection to the proposed development. (Action Clerk) 
17.4. Planning application no 15/00115 re Rhydd School. This had been withdrawn. 
17.5. Planning application no 15/00592/FUL re Rhydd School (which lies just outside the Parish boundary).  This was for a Biomass heating system.  Following brief discussion it was agreed that there was no objection to this application. (Action Clerk) 

18. Liaison with Other Bodies
           There was nothing to report.  

19. Waste Recycling 

         There was nothing to report.
20. Finance

20.1. Cllr Medcalf as the Internal Financial Monitor said he had checked the draft accounts and subject to one minor amendment they were correct.  
20.2.  The meeting approved payment of the Clerk’s salary in the sum of £462.38. 
20.3. The meeting approved payment of the BGC invoice in the sum of £31.
20.4. The meeting approved payment of the premium to renew the Zurich Insurance policy in the sum of £238.32 .
20.5. The meeting approved renewal of the NALC subscription in the sum of £17.
20.6. The meeting approved the making of a donation to the Grapevine in the sum of £50. 
20.7. The meeting approved renewal of the CALC subscription in the sum of £143.82. 

20.8. The Clerk read out the Annual Governance Statement contained within the Annual Return.   Following brief discussion the meeting approved the Annual Governance Statement and the 2014/15 Accounts (which had been circulated). Cllr Huskinson was authorised to sign the same for auditing by the Internal Auditor.  

20.9. The balances on the three accounts held in the name of GPC were as follows: Current account:  £2,811.10.   Charity account:  £108.64.  Deposit account: £188.61.
20.10.  The meeting heard with concern the reports by the Chairman and the Clerk about the wholly unsatisfactory performance over the last few months of the Payroll Providers Douglas Tonks.  The Councillors agreed that GPC should no longer instruct Douglas Tonks, authorised the Clerk to look around for another Payroll Provider (preferably one who was more local and accessible) and to do whatever was necessary to safeguard the interests of GPC in this regard. (Action Clerk).  
20.11. Cllr Jones will contact Mike Skinner to ascertain if the former Clerk was aware of any contractual arrangement with Douglas Tonks. (Action Cllr Jones).  The Chairman will also write to HMRC to obtain confirmation that all income tax and NIC contributions falling due have been paid. (Action Chairman)
20.12.  Redemption of 2.5 % Consolidated Stock on 5th July 2015. The meeting noted this impending event. The Clerk will contact Mike Skinner to see if he is holding any Stock Certificates. Subject to receiving the proceeds of this redemption the meeting will consider at its September 2015 meeting the question of investing the same. 
21. AOB 
21.1. Following brief discussion it was agreed that the Chairman will be the point of contact for the Pension Regulator in regard to the auto-enrolment pension scheme which is gradually coming into force at a national level. 

21.2. Cllr Mayner had received emails from Mike Thorne of Chance Lane noting the likelihood of the site next door to him being developed. This was for information purposes as the land in question is outside the GPC boundaries. 

21.3. Cllr Hill said the Grapevine were keen to receive contributions from local residents. Cllr Jones noted that in the past Sir Michael Spicer as the local MP and Tom Wells had contributed articles. 
22. Dates of future Meetings


22.1. The meetings of the Parish Council for the next 12 months will be on the following dates: 

· 14th September 2015.

· 14th December 2015.

· 14th March 2016.

· 9th May 2016.

Signed…………………………………………

     Cllr Michael Huskinson  
     Chairman 
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